
 

 

funding coming from? 
Is there enough mon-
ey? Does the public 
want to stop funding 
our work? Isn’t the 
economy getting bet-
ter, and so should we? 

be dealing with the 
impact of money on 
our future.  The 
headlines above 
are discussed fur-
ther throughout this 
issue. Where is our 

In this 
y e a r ’ s 
negotia-
t i o n s , 
w e ’ l l 
c o n -
s t a n t l y 

Our Challenge is:     

MONEY     

Some of the Themes We Face in 2013 Include….   

“Doing More With Less” 
 

“Minn. Stands to Lose $90M from 

Federal Cuts” 
 

“President Obama’s Budget is a 

Mixed Bag” 
 

“Why is the State Health and 

Human Services Spending Growing so Fast?...  ‘Its Going 

to Swallow Up Our Entire Budget.’” 
 

“Demand the MN House and Senate Leadership Re-do the 

Health and Human Service Budget Target! “ 
 

“Minnesota State Revenues Ahead of Forecast  in February 

and March” 

“Metro Job Openings are Highest in Six Years” 
 

“Remember, Your Taxes Fund Public Services” 
 

“Ideas for an Honest Budget” 
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Saturday, 
May 11, 

2013… 
 

Please par-
ticipate in 
the 21st 

Annual Na-
tional As-

sociation of Letter Carrier’s 

campaign to fight hunger.  
 

 Will you please donate non -

perishable items?  Thank you!  



 

 

President:  

Jean Diederich                348-0266 – HSB - 880  

 

Vice Presidents: 

Vicki Moore (1st)               348-6051  -  GC 140 

Wes Volkenant (2nd)         388-8262 — CP 630 

 

Chief Stewards: 

Kela Williams (Sr)                348-9152 – CP—630 

Dana Hanson (Jr)                 388-3861 — FJC—L890 
 

Recording Secretary: 

Kathy Kelly               348-6593 — FJC—L890 

 

Treasurer: 

Patrick Regan               348-8760 – FJC - L890                    

Zachary Rice      348-2274, Century Plaza 1 

Janet Keefe (New)      596-1863, Century Plaza 1 

Fatuma Kassim      596-8457, Century Plaza 2 

Halima Said                     348-9469, Century Plaza 2 

Abdimalik Mohamed    596-9160,   Century Plaza 2 

Maslah Jama             596-9057, Century Plaza 2 

Tywanna Gray       596-7261,  Century Plaza 2 

Monica Love       596-8525, Century Plaza 2 

Margo Blay-Bugbee (New), Century Plaza 2 

   —please contact  Margo by County e-mail 

Rebecca Zaremba         596-8587, Century Plaza  2 

Jamoda White        596-8948,  Century Plaza 4 

Leah Hicks       596-8873, Century Plaza 4 

Farida Farah       596-8635, Century Plaza 4 

Nancy Scarlotta      348-9452, Northwest Hub 

Shawnice Reid              543-2622, NorthPoint Medical 

Jacqueline Coleman      543-2605, NorthPoint 

Jim Edin                   763-221-4443, STS 

Terrance Davis       290-3907, STS 

James Stevenson           763-843-1246, STS 

  - please contact James  at:  qmaster1965@yahoo.com  
 

Terry Grace   348-7308, Juvenile Justice Center 

Heather Hemmer          543-0767,  Family Justice Center 

Lindsay Schwab  (on Leave)     596-7170,  FJC 

Martha Dille                     964-1778, GC A-14 (COPE) 

Elena Izaksonas      348-3538, HSB 5 

Penny Wile      348-7133, HSB 9 

Jody Stadler       348-7371, HSB 8 

Monica Jochmans         348-4192,  Brookdale 

Pamela Shones             763-413-3113, 1800 Chicago        

Maureen Glover      348-4492, 1800 Chicago 

Sheila Lipsco     348-4204, 1800 Chicago 

Dennis Moore     879-3560, 1800 Chicago 

Mara Hill      432-7107, 1800 Chicago 

Sametta Hill             596-0648,  Henn. Home School  
 

Trustees 

Kathleen Farber (Retiring 5/3), Paul Madison,  3rd  

Trustee is Vacant 
 

Delta Dental Trustee 

  Monica Jochmans   

 

For more Local 34 information—

see the last page 

Stewards:  Who do you turn to when you need steward assistance?  If you know one of the stewards below,  

please contact them.  But, if you don’t know who to call, contact Chief Stewards Cowden and Hanson, 

Membership Secretary Williams or senior steward Denny Moore, listed below—  

hey are your emergency contacts. 

Local 34 Officers & Stewards - 05/01/13 

Local 34 Information  

If you canõt reach a steward or 
donõt know who to ask, please 

contact the names in bold 
print   ð they are your 

emergency contacts.  Once 
youõve been assigned a 

steward, the Local requests 
that you do not engage in 
ôsteward shopping.õ   Contact 

your Chief Steward if you have 
concerns with your 

representation. 
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Do You Want to be a Steward?  

Contact  Chief Steward  

Cathy Cowden 

 

We Remember:  http://www.youtube.com/

watch?v=L_oQqN1Sx4M&feature=player_embedded 

Do You Want to be a Steward?  

Contact Chief Stewards 

Cathy Cowden & Dana Hanson 

Membership Secretary: 

Heather Hemmer   543-0767  – FJC—L890 
 

Sergeant-At-Arms: 

Andrea Lazo-Rice    348-2249  – HSB - 960  
 

Members-At-Large: 

Kay Powell 596-7820  -  HSB—880 

Jacquelin Poole 348-4246  – HSB  - 961 

Angel Alexander 596-1885  -  CP 1—630 

Miguel Salazar       348-8322 — Northwest Hub 

Laura Ross 348-6881 — HSB—961 

Kim Kurth 596-6632 — 1800 Chicago—612 
 

The Hennepin 5K is scheduled again, on May 2nd ς 5pm ς meet by Park Cafe!  This is a 
benefit for the Special Gift Fund, a last resort fund to help HSPHD clients.  You can 
register on APEX.  Please consider joining the walk!  It's a great team activity!  



 

 

EE&O (former Action Commit-

tee) and the Next Wave activi-

ties, including an April 13 Movie 

Night. 
 

Jacquelin Poole updated on the 

Health Care Savings Plan Com-

mittee meetings, and agreed to 

contact MSRS to see if their 

representative can join us at the 

June 5 General Assembly meet-

ing. 
 

A motion to spend up to $400 

on food for the May 1st General 

Assembly meeting in HSB L15 

was approved, as well as four 

hours lost time for Andrea Lazo-

Rice. 
 

The list of attendees to the April 

30 Bullying Workshop was ap-

proved—Dana Hanson, Jacquel-

in Poole, Kay Powell, Kela Wil-

liams, Tywanna Gray, Leah 

Hicks, Fatuma Kassim, Sheila 

Lipsco, Jody Stadler, Penny Wile 

and Elena Izaksonas. 
 

Dana Hanson announced that 

the Stewards would be meeting/

training on April  10th at the 

Regional Labor Federation. 
 

Lost time for Gisela Bell, who 

attended Day on the Hill after 

registering at the Council’s site 

directly, was approved. 
 

A motion to contribute $1000 to 

Workday Minnesota was ap-

proved.  A motion to buy 3 ads in 

the Labor Review at $615 was 

approved. 
 

AFSCME Council 5’s 2013 Pic-

nic will be on Sunday, August 

4th from 1-5pm at Battle Creek 

Regional Park in Maplewood. 

Katie Farber’s retirement as of May 

3, 2013 was announced. 
 

VP Wes Volkenant noted that HSPHD 

has indicated it is not ready yet to 

resume special Meet & Confers spe-

cifically about the HSR series. 
 

President Jean Diederich reported 

that at the Presidents’ meeting with 

Administrator David Hough, they 

were told the County is uncertain 

what the impact of sequestration will 

be; we will likely see non-profits 

seeking financial help from the 

County for services—remember we 

provide mandated services;  HSPHD 

is looking at “Targeted Reductions”; 

we have requested that attendance 

at the bullying workshop on April 30 

be on County time; the County has 

added doing rebuttals to Perfor-

mance Reviews on APEX to its 2014 

to-do list; and there will be increased 

Court security at Ridgedale and 

Brookdale. 
 

Jean also reported that the AFSCME 

Hennepin Policy Committee has 

purchased a laptop for negotiations 

and is planning greater AFSCME 

leadership presence at County Board 

meetings.  We learned at the Labor-

Management Health Care Commit-

tee that the County is looking closely 

at a smaller provider network to be 

available side-by-side with our usual 

Open Plan—but less expensive to the 

Employee, as well as possible use of 

Biometrics in receiving our reduced 

co-pays. 
 

It was confirmed that the AFSCME 

Policy Committee has filed a griev-

ance over the HealthWorks issue.   
 

Three changes to the Local’s Stand-

ing Rules were approved, affecting 

our Travel policy (double occu-

pancy will be the standard, but 

members can pay the difference 

for single rooms) and Political 

Donation Requests policy (which 

will go through the PEOPLE Com-

mittee for screening first). 
 

Matt Nelson reported on meeting 

with Labor Relations to request 

copies of tapes of the 2011 Ne-

gotiations sessions—but AF-

SCME has been told that  

“regretfully the audio function 

mal-functioned” so no tapes are 

available—however they will be 

examining August 16, 2011 

Closed Session documents.  
 

Matt commented on a terminat-

ed Social Worker’s Arbitration—

no decision has been reached 

yet.  And, a member was denied 

a lost time request to do a 2nd 

month of voluntary service; we 

have grieved this– is it because 

of having fewer staff available? 
 

In negotiations, it’s been agreed 

that AFSCME will present its 

proposal on August 12th, fol-

lowed by the Employer’s proposal 

on August 22nd.  Julie Miller was 

added to the Master Team for 

Local 34.  We discussed contract 

language suggestions, as well. 
 

The next AFSCME Next Wave 

Conference is in Detroit, Michi-

gan on the weekend of July 12-

14.  A motion was approved to 

send up to four members to at-

tend with the Local paying for 

one day of Lost Time, airfare, 

hotel, and per diem—to be elect-

ed at the May General Assembly. 
 

Heather Hemmer updated on 

Training, but will do training 

specific to Local 34õs needs. 
 

Stewards will meet June 18th 

from 9-3 at the RLF.   
 

Notes:  The County is up to 
$33 million in its Self Insur-

ance reserves. 

The E-Board spent a considerable 
part of the evening discussing the 
Northwest Hub meeting with 
HSRs earlier in the day.  Lost time 
and mileage for VP Wes Volke-
nant to attend the meeting and 
to observe the late goings-on at 
the NW Hub was approved. It 
was agreed that we need to be 
more circumspect about getting 
prior approval for such expendi-

tures in the future. 
 

The Board approved spend-
ing up to $50 on flowers for 

Katie Farberõs retirement. 
 

Council 5 plans a 1/2 day E-
Board training session, and 
the Board will meet in a retreat 
this summer.  The Council has 
decided to drop basic Steward 

E-Board Meeting, 

April 17, 2013  

Highlights ñApril 2013  

General Assembly Meeting  
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With the approach of Memorial Day, we honor 
our veterans for their service to our country.  
Here are some employment issues for our 
Minnesota veterans to consider: 
 

Minnesotaôs point-preference re-

quirement favoring Veteranôs in the 
hiring process was expanded as of 
April 19, 2012. Previously public 
employers were required to award 
five points to the application of a 
nondisabled Veteran, and ten 
points to the application of a disa-
bled Veteran. Nondisabled Veter-
ans are now to be awarded ten 
points, and disabled Veteranôs are 
to be awarded fifteen points. 

 

Re: the discharge or demotion of a 

Veteran... Public employers must 
provide sixty days notice to a Veter-
an of their right to request a hearing 
before a civil service board, or in 
the event there is no civil service 
board, a hearing before a three 
judge ad-hoc panel. The three 
judge panel is comprised of one 
member selected by the public em-
ployer, one by the employee, and 
one mutually selected by the par-
ties.  Minn. Stat. 197.46  

 

Effective August 1, 2012, the Veter-

an must also be advised to select 
their representative for the three 
judge ad hoc panel during the sixty 
(60) days period of appeal, or forfeit 
their right to a ñhearing and all other 
legal remedies available for rein-
statement of the Veteranôs employ-
ment.ò Public employers should 
revise their discharge and demotion 
notices to Veteranôs accordingly. 
The new change will definitely help 
to avoid any delays in scheduling a 
hearing in the event of a Veteranôs 
appeal. 

 

One other minor change to the law 

clarifies that both the public em-
ployer and the Veteran have fifteen 
days to appeal a Veteranôs decision 
to the district court. This clarifica-
tion was a result of a Minnesota 
Supreme Court decision concern-
ing the question of timelines for 
appeals of a city. 

 

http://www.minnesotalaboremploymentlawblog.c
om/2012/05/articles/veterans-1/veterans-law-
changes-for-public-employers/ 
 

http://www.startribune.com/business/178255121.
html?refer=y 

Labor Law and You:  
What Impacts Our 

Minnesota Veterans?  

The May GA Meeting is Wednesday, May 1 at 5:30pm in HSB Room L15  



 

 

AFSCME’s Mission 
The mission of our union is 

spelled out in Article II of the 

International Constitution, and 

it includes: 
 

Å Organizing workers, in gen-

eral, and public service employ-

ees, specifically; 
 

Å Promoting the welfare of AF-

SCME members and providing a 

voice in determining the terms 

and conditions of employment 

by using the collective bargain-

ing process, as well as legisla-

tive and political action; 
 

Å Promoting civil service legis-

lation and career service in gov-

ernment; 
 

Å Assisting AFSCME members 

and affiliates through research 

and education; 
 

Å Fostering cooperation among 

affiliates; 
 

Å Cooperating with labor organ-

izations and other groups to-

ward the goals of a just distribu-

tion of America’s material riches 

and a realization of the moral 

promise of American life; 
 

Å Working with union members 

in other countries toward im-

proving the lives and workplaces 

of workers across the globe, 

reducing the use of armed force 

in resolving disputes and foster-

ing solidarity among all workers. 

We spend a lot of our time 
focused on the administra-
tive responsibilities of local 
union officers and executive 
board members: the ñgot-to-
doôs.ò 
 
Many of these tasks are 
required by law or have 
fixed deadlines ð they 
drive themselves.  Typical 
administrative tasks in-
clude: 
 

Negotiating collective bar-
gaining agreements; 

Handling grievances and 
arbitrations; 

Conducting labor-
management meetings; 

Chairing membership and 
executive board meet-

ings; 

Coor-
dinating 
the 
work of 
the 
stand-
ing and 
special 
commit-
tees; 

Main-
taining reports and rec-
ords of localôs activities. 

 
But local union leaders also 

have leadership responsibili-
ties: the ñought-to-doôs.ò 
These are the tasks that 
build the organization and lay 
the groundwork for future 
growth and success. 
 
Effective leaders include 
these kinds of tasks among 
their priorities, along with 
their administrative roles.  
Typical leadership tasks in-
clude: 
 

Creating a one-on-one 
communication structure; 

Recruiting members to 
become involved in the 
unionôs activities; 

Educating members on 
issues/problems facing the 
union through meetings, 
newsletters and e-mails; 

Creating opportunities for 
membership activity (e.g. 
for job actions, legislative 
campaigns and/or PEO-
PLE drives); 

Organizing non-members 
and unrepresented work-
ers; 

Self-assessments and 
planning. 

 
 
Is your leadership following 
the AFSCME Mission (as 
shown at right)? 
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For Our Stewards and Members Who Need 
Assistance:  ñThe Ought-to-Doôsò vs. the  
ñGot-to-Doôsò of Union Leadership 

 

http://www.afscme.org/news-publications/publications/
afscme-governance/pdf/Officers_Handbook.pdf 

New Legislation Would Give Home Child-

care Providers Option to Unionize 
Will union dues be passed on to working parents? 
 

By Charles Hallman,  Staff Writer, Minnesota Spokesman-Recorder 
http://www.tcdailyplanet.net/news/2013/04/18/new-legislation-would-give

-home-childcare-providers-option-unionize-will-union-dues- 
 

 A bill that would authorize home-based childcare providers 

to vote on whether or not to be in a union is moving 

through committee in the Minnesota House of Representa-

tives. The Child Care Collective Bargaining Act was intro-

duced in the Minnesota Senate in February. While support-

ers say the bill would make child care more affordable for 

working parents, opponents argue that daycare fees could 

rise because of union dues. 
 

State Senator Jeff Hayden (DFL-Minneapolis) told the MSR 

during a Council on Black Minnesotans rally at the State 

Capitol last month, “I support the unionizing of child-

care workers.” He pointed out that the bill does not force 

childcare workers to join a union, but rather would offer 

the option of voting if they want a union or not.  “If they do 

get a union, the union will come in and negotiate with the 

state on their behalf,” noted Senator Hayden. 
 

American Federation of State, County and Munici-

pal Employees (AFSCME) Public Affairs Director 

Jennifer Munt said in a phone interview with the 

MSR that in-home childcare providers “are occupa-

tions that have traditionally been undervalued 

and underpaid.”  AFSCME officials have been lobbying 

for in-home childcare unionization for several years. “The 

workers…deserve to collectively bargain with the State to 

get the respect, support, and the benefits that they need,” 

said Munt, who concurred with Sen. Hayden. “It is not 

people being forced to join a union. It is just giving them a 

vote on whether or not they want to organize a union.” 
 

Mary Albert (pictured at right), a nine-year childcare 

provider on St. Paul’s East Side stated, “We have to go 

get training…and go through different criteria to get our 

children ready for kindergarten. I think people that call 

us babysitters don’t know what we do. I don’t consider 

myself a babysitter. I consider myself an educator, a 

mother, a nurse — whatever else they need for their 

family.  ‘It is hard because mostly I’m dealing with young 

parents, young mothers, and they really don’t understand 

what parenting is all about,” Albert continued. “They 

need somebody to sit down and talk to them, 

and encourage them, and give them resources to 

help them make it.” 
 

Although the bill doesn’t affect privately run operations, 
School Readiness Learning Academy Director Monique 
Stumon nonetheless expressed concerns about unioniz-
ing. “Where does the additional money come from?” she 
asked. “Parents are barely paying what the rates are now. 
What I think would end up happening is that [any additional 
costs] will be passed down to the parents. I think [a child 
care union] can both help and hurt, but I don’t know what 
would be best.”  Phyllis Sloan, the executive director of La 
Crèche Early Childhood Centers, Inc., added that unioniza-
tion might someday become an issue for nonprofit childcare 
centers such as hers. “To have the State or the government 
in position of dictating unionization or not, I don’t feel that 
would be supportive at this time. There’s much that the 
State could do to be supportive” of childcare providers, 
early childhood and school-readiness programs, she said. 
 

Albert, Blake and Munt all believe the childcare union bill 

will be approved by the DFL-controlled state legislature 

this session.  “It’s always a party-line vote,” Munt said. 

“Democrats vote to give workers the right to vote 

on unionization…and the Republicans want to deny 

them that right. I would argue [that] at a time when half of 

our kids aren’t prepared for school and many of them are 

living in poverty or [with] poor nutrition, and when our 

achievement gap is greater here than in Mississippi, we 

need to focus on the poor kids who need the most help.” 

Untold Stories: Labor History Series (St. Paul Library)  
http://www.thefriends.org/programs/annual_events/untold.html 

Heather M. Thompson:  “Attica” - Tuesday, April 30– 7pm–  

 Metropolitan State University Library—Ecolab Room 

“Minnesota and the Emancipation” - Monday, May 6—7pm—Highland  Park Library—Hillcrest Auditori-

um 

“Organizing in the Ranks: Racism & Resistance in the U.S. Military” - Thursday, May 16—7pm— 

 St. Paul Labor Centre 

Labor History Tour—”Steel Rails, Strong Hearts”  - Sunday, May 19—2pm—Union Depot 

“Dred Scott’s Fight for Freedom” - Tuesday, May 21—1:30pm— 

 MN African American Museum (MAAM) - undecided location 

“All Labor Has Dignity” - Tuesday, May 21—7pm—Penumbra Theatre 
 

All locations are in St. Paul—sponsored by the Friends of the Saint Paul Public Library 
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Sign Up for the  
PEOPLE Fund 

 

The AFSCME People Fund is 
AFSCMEôs political action fund, 
and is used to support our en-
dorsed candidates.  If many 

members voluntarily pledge as 
little as $2.00 a payroll period, 
our ability to get our endorsed 

candidates elected, will be greatly 
enhanced. At $4.00 per pay peri-

od, a contributor receives an 

AFSCME green jacket.  
 

Please contact Laura Ross at 
348-6881 or Kim Kurth at 596-

6632 to sign up now! 

Are You New to the  
County? 

 
Just Transferred into Local 
34?  To sign up as a union 

member, or to get answers to 
questions about AFSCME and 
membership benefits, please 
complete  this form and send 

it to: 
 

Heather Hemmer,             
Membership Secretary,  
Family Justice Center 

Mail Code L890,  
Phoneñ612-543-0767 

 

Name 
_____________________ 
_____________________ 
 

Job Title 
______________________
______________________ 
 

Work Location 
______________________
______________________ 
 

Mail Code __________ 
Phone ________________ 
 

___________ I want to sign 

up as a member 
 
___________ I want to sign 

up for Delta Dental benefits 
 

There are more than twice as many job openings in the Twin Cities 
Metro Region as three years ago, according to the updated Job 
Vacancy Survey from the Minnesota Department of Employment 
and Economic Development.* In the fourth quarter of 2012, the 
Metro Region had 34,000 job openings —the largest number of 
openings for any fourth quarter since 2006.**  
 

Of the six largest industries in the Metro Region, the one with the 
biggest gain in openings over the last three years was the hospitali-
ty industry. After losing most of its openings during the Great Re-
cession, the industry bounced back, regaining all the openings it 
lost during the downturn. It has almost six times more openings 
than it had three years ago. 
 

Over the last three years, job openings in the hospitality industry 
went up 480 percent; on average, job openings in the five other 
largest industries went up 115 percent. The hospitality industry 
gained four times more openings than the average for the five other 
largest industries in the Metro Region. 
 

Two-thirds of all Metro job openings are full-time; one third are part-
time. With 82,000 job seekers competing for 23,000 full-time open-
ings, job seekers outnumber full-time openings by three and a half 
to one. 
 

For part-time openings in the Metro Region, other major findings 
include: 

Only 20 percent of part-time openings offer health care. 

A quarter of part-time openings require education or training be-

yond high school, and 10 percent require a four-year degree. 

The median wage for part-time openings is $9.95 per hour.*** 
 

JOBS NOWôs Cost of Living in Minnesota research shows that in a 
Minnesota family of four with both parents working, each worker 
must earn $14.03 per hour to meet basic needs. To see the Cost of 
Living research by county, use the online Family Wage & Budget 
Calculator at:   www.jobsnowcoalition.org/calculator/calculator.html  
 

Questions? Contact Kevin Ristau at 651 -290-0240 or kris-
tau@jobsnowcoalition.org  
 

*** A median is a midway point; half of the jobs are above it, half be-
low.  
 
** See www.positivelyminnesota.com/Data_Publications/Data/Current_Economic_Highlights/  
Job_Vacancies.aspx . Figures for job seekers and job openings are from fourth quarter 2012.  
 
* The Twin Cities Metro Region consists of the following counties: Anoka, Carver, Dakota, 
Hennepin, Ramsey, Scott, and Washington.  

Are you interested in set-
ting the Local 34 website 
as your Microsoft Explorer 
home page?  If so, go to 

the website address listed 
on the front page.  Click 
on òToolsó in the menu 
bar at the top of your 
page.  Select òInternet 
Options.ó  Under the 
òGeneraló tab, find the 
option for Home Page, 
and copy the Local 34 

address there.  The next 
time you bring up your 
Internet connection, the 
website will be your new 

Home Page. 

Do You Have Friends 

Who Would Like to Re-
ceive Our Newsletter? 

 

There is now a quick and 
simple way for you to be-
come informed on a wide 
variety of issues concern-

ing AFSCME Local 34.  
Just sign yourself up for 
our free on-line newslet-
ter!  Please follow the di-
rections belowé 

 

 Send an e-mail to the 
following address: 

    cwvolkenant@msn.com 
 

 In the Subject Line or 
Text, state òSubscribe to 
34 Newsletteró, identify 

who you are, and send it 
off. 

 

 You will receive a confir-
mation e-mail within a 
week; you should have 

the latest issue attached, 
so you can determine if 

you will be able to receive 
ð and read ð the e-mail 
newsletter attachments. 

 

Note:  if at any time you 
want to stop receiving 
these updates, all you 

have to do is send an e-
mail to the address listed 

above, state 
òUnsubscribeó in the Sub-
ject Line or Text, and your 

name will be removed 
from our list.  

JOBS NOW Coalition 

Job Vacancy FACT SHEET— 
March 2013 

http://www.jobsnowcoalition.org/reports/2013/vac_metro_2013-03.pdf 

Metro Job Openings Are  
Highest in Six Years 

Public Exhibits 
Our friends at Regla De Oro Gallery e-mailed this list of public exhibits for 

those members who would be interested… 
 

PERPICH CENTER FOR ARTS EDUCATION - STUDENT EXHIBIT  
APRIL 15 - MAY 31, 2013   AT RUE 48 SALON  

4753 Chicago Avenue South, Minneapolis  
  

MARITA BUJOLD EXHIBIT  
APRIL 1 - JUNE 30, 2013   AT LYNDALE NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATION  

3537 Nicollet Avenue S, Minneapolis  
  

KIM WHITEFORD EXHIBIT  
APRIL 1 - JUNE 30, 2013   AT HOSMER LIBRARY  

347 E. 36th Street, Minneapolis  

http://www.jobsnowcoalition.org/calculator/calculator.html
mailto:kristau@jobsnowcoalition.org
mailto:kristau@jobsnowcoalition.org
mailto:cwvolkenant@msn.com


 

 

turned economy. 
After all, doing more 
with less really just 
means increasing 
efficiency. Yet, the 
unintended conse-
quence of a long-
term focus on cut-
ting non-essential 
costs and making 

operations increasingly ñleanò are that 
key requisites for engagement 
might get cut as well. 
 
Much of what determines an employ-
eeôs engagement level is determined 
by their perceptions and expectations 
of an organization. Employees are 
typically willing to put up with some 
short-term cuts and talk of ñdoing more 
with less.ò However, over the long-
term, employee perceptions of their 
own ability sour and the employees 
begin losing faith in leadership and 
pride in the organization they have 
associated themselves with. 

 
The double whammy of cutting HR 
programs and increasing perceptions 
of expendability or ineffectiveness will 
cause more and more employees to 

become disillusioned with work. 
Ultimately, this may account for 
consistent productivity losses 
across the board. The key lesson: 
it may be time for companies and 
agencies to change their messag-
ing; if not for the sake of engage-
ment and morale, then at least for 
the sake of variety. 
 

http://www.govexec.com/management/cutting-
costs/2013/03/how-long-can-feds-actually-do-more-
less/62158/ 

The òdo more with lessó mantra is 
nothing new to government employ-
ees. While there is often a cry for less 
government, the truth is that most 
Americans want government that 
costs less, not government that does 
less. So federal government employ-
ees have now gone over two years 
without pay increases and had to 
endure numerous program cuts in the 
name of fiscal responsibility. While 
ñdoing more with lessò may seem 
admirable, it may actually be harming 
employee productivity and driving a 
lower return on investment of taxpay-
er dollars. 
 
Sometimes the best way to tell a story 
is by starting at the end. This story 
ends with productivity growth rates 
that have been declining for the 
past decade. While growth rates are 
still technically growing, a 0.3 percent 
productivity growth rate for 2012 is 
still cause for concern. New internet 
based collaboration technologies, 
flexible schedules, mobile devices, 
cloud computing and much more 
should be driving greater productivity 
growth. Yet here we are, almost five 
years into a recession with long-term 
productivity decreases. 
 
Weôve been explaining the link be-

tween productivity and employee 
engagement. Simply put, engaged 
employees are vital to organizational 
success because they drive innovation, 
growth, and most importantly, produce 
at much higher levels than even their 
satisfied counterparts. Organizations are 
more profitable and productive when 
more employees are engaged, but en-
gagement levels have been dropping 
across the board. 
 
A Kenexa report detailing global trends 
in employee engagement found that, 
ñThe phenomenon of declining employ-
ee engagement was not limited in geo-
graphic scope, job type, or even indus-
try. In 2011, employee engagement 
levels declined in all six major econo-
mies.ò An Aon Hewitt report found a 
similar trend, noting, ñIn fact, 2010 en-
gagement levels represented the largest 
decline in employee engagement re-
search that Aon Hewitt has seen in the 
last 15 years.ò 
 
The correlation between declining 
productivity and declining engagement 
is no accident. Engaged workers in-
crease productivity, but the òdo more 
with lessó message may be drastical-
ly lowering employee engagement. 
ñDoing more with lessò seems like a 
logical, practical response to a down-
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How Long Can the 
Feds óDo More With 

Lessô? 
HR-Style Opinion/Analysis by 

Clement Christensen 
March 28, 2013 
www.govexec.com 

President 

Obama’s Budget 

Is a Mixed Bag 
by Kate Childs Gra-

ham  |  April 11, 2013 
http://www.afscme.org/blog/president-obamas-

budget-is-a-mixed-bag 
 

Pres. Barack Obama this week presented 

a budget that he called a “compromise.” 

The $3.77 trillion proposal featured prom-

ising recommendations like the cancella-

tion of the harmful sequester cuts for the 

current year, investments in infrastructure 

and reducing overpayments by Medicare 

for prescription drugs. 
 

However, the proposal also called for 

serious cuts to Social Security and Medi-

care. And it includes two damaging Re-

publican proposals. The first is something 

called a chained CPI. The chained CPI will 

cut the annual benefit of the average 

wage earner by $615 at age 75, $1,147 

at age 85, and $1,622 at age 95. The 

second is called a Medicare means-

testing plan, which would shift $64 billion 

in health care costs to middle-class bene-

ficiaries over 10 years.  
 

“The collapse of the private pension sys-

tem means that Social Security and Medi-

care are more important than ever and 

should be regarded as solutions not budg-

et problems,” AFSCME Pres. Lee Saun-

ders said, in response to the President’s 

budget. “While there are many positive 

elements in President Obama’s budget, 

they are outweighed by the harm that 

would be done to seniors and working 

families.” 
 

The average pension for a public service 

worker is only $19,000. Most AFSCME 

retirees rely on Social Security for a large 

part of their income. Even then, some still 

struggle to make ends meet. 
 

Take Barbara White of AFSCME Local 

1549 (New York DC 37). At 70, after dec-

ades of public service, White is forced to 

work part-time to make ends meet. Or  

Herbert Parson, a sanitation worker from 

AFSCME Local 1733 in Memphis, Tenn. 

He stood on the picket line with Dr. Martin 

Luther King, Jr. in 1968 and is still hauling 

garbage today. He can’t afford not to 

work. And with the President’s proposed 

cuts, Parson probably won’t be able to 

afford to retire anytime soon. 
 

Union leaders and progressive allies are 

calling on the President and members of 

Congress to shift the burden from working 

families to those who can afford it: corpo-

rations and the wealthy.  

On April 4th, River Valley Action hosted a forum in Woodbury that dealt with ideas 
for an “honest budget.”  Keep your eyes open for similar forums in the Twin Cities.  
One site keeping a calendar of such events is ThinkAgainMN.ortg. 
 

No More Gimmicks: Honest Tax Reform in MN 
 

Join top tax policy experts in exploring the history of budgeting gim-

micks, tax loopholes, and the need for adequate revenue.  The Min-

nesota Legislature needs to make reforms that stop the cycle of re-

curring deficits and instead establish a structurally sound budget 

now and in the future. 
 

"No More Gimmicks" features three brief presentations by tax poli-

cy experts including Myron Frans, Minnesota Commissioner of Reve-

nue; Jeff Van Wychen from Minnesota 2020; and Sean Kershaw, 

Executive Director of the Citizens League. The speakers will explore the history of recent budgeting 

gimmicks, tax loopholes, and the need for adequate revenue.  
 

Following the presentations, Dane Smith of Growth and Justice will moderate a panel discussion with 

the presenters and take questions from the audience. River Valley Action will then provide information 

to assist audience members in influencing lawmakers in their decisions on the current budget. 
http://stillwater.patch.com/events/no-more-gimmicks-honest-tax-reform-fe82549b 

http://www.afscme.org/blog/president-obamas-budget-is-a-mixed-bag
http://www.afscme.org/blog/president-obamas-budget-is-a-mixed-bag
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Itõs the Principle of 
Whatõs Right & 

Fairé. 
A grievance was filed in Feb-
ruary, on behalf of all six 
Hennepin Locals against the 
Employer, for putting the 
cost of HealthWorks into our 
premiums ($7.88 per em-
ployee). AFSCME thinks that 
needed to be negotiated .  A 
first step grievance was pre-
sented to Bill Peters in Labor 
Relations, who does not 
think it is grievable, indicat-
ing it is the Employerõs inher-
ent right to do this.   

Minnesota Stands to 
Lose $90 million from 

Federal Cuts 
April 5, 2013 

 

Minnesota state budget offi-
cials say state programs stand 
to lose $90 million a year in 
federal funds due to across-
the-board spending cuts.  
State Budget Director Marga-
ret Kelly briefed Minnesota 
lawmakers on effects of the 
federal sequestration. She 
says itôs still largely unknown 
how those spending reduc-
tions could play out in the 
coming weeks and months.  
Kelly says some of the $90 
million in federal reductions 
could be offset by specified 
increases in funding approved 
by Congress. 
 

Areas where cuts have been 
noticeable so far include Head 
Start programs serving infants, 
toddlers and preschool chil-
dren from lower-income fami-
lies. Minnesotaôs Head Start 
Association says state pro-
grams got notices on March 1 
to start making enrollment 
reductions that are likely to 
mean hundreds of young chil-
dren losing services. 
 

http://www.sctimes.com/viewart/20130405/
NEWS02/304050025/Minnesota-stands-lose-90-
million-from-federal-cuts 

Tax season is upon us.  Whether you use an online filing service, a certified 
public accountant or your mom still helps you fill out your taxes, here are five 
things you probably won’t learn from your 1040. 
 

1. The ultra-wealthy still aren’t paying their fair 
share.  
The Internal Revenue Service (IRS) tracks 400 highest-
paid filers each year. In 2009, those taxpayers made an 
average of $202 million and their average federal income 
tax rate was 19.9 percent.  Meanwhile, the middle 20 per-
cent paid a few percentage points fewer at 16 percent, 
while making just $46,000 a year. At the state and local 
level, the poorest Americans are subject to a tax rate 
that is twice as high as the tax rate paid by the wealthiest earners. 
 

2. Corporations aren’t paying their fair share either.  
According to a report from Citizens for Tax Justice, between 2008 and 2010, 30 
of the wealthiest corporations averaged a less-than-zero tax bill. As in, they got 
money back. Additionally, the 280 most-profitable companies received nearly 
$224 billion in tax subsidies. 
 

3. Union members are paying their fair share, and luckily, union dues 
are tax-deductible.  
According to the IRS website, you can deduct dues and initiation fees you pay 
for union membership. “You can also deduct assessments for benefit payments 

to unemployed union members,” the site says. But 
you can’t deduct contributions to your pension 
fund or any political contributions. 
 

4. Some working people are paying taxes with-
out getting the benefits.   
A study by the Institute for Taxation and Economic 
Policy found that in 2010 alone, undocumented im-
migrants paid $11.2 billion in state and local taxes. 
However, immigrants – even those here legally – 
are barred from most social services. So, they pay 
taxes to support benefits they cannot receive. An-
other reason we need comprehensive immigration 
reform. 
 

5. Your taxes fund public ser-
vices.  
The taxes you pay keep your communities safe, 
strong and healthy. So, make sure to get them in 
before April 15, and sign on the dotted line – or vir-
tual line – with pride. Your taxes make America 
happen. 
 

Visit www.ipaidmytaxes.org to spread the Tax Day love.  

5 Things Your Tax Guy Didnõt Tell You 
by Kate Childs Graham  |  April 12, 2013 
http://www.afscme.org/blog/5-things-your-tax-guy-didnt-tell-you 

Come join other Minnesotans 
on Wednesday, May 1st , to 

celebrate May Dayñalso 
known as International Work-
ers Day.  Meet up at St. Paulõs 
Central Presbyterian Churchñ
500 Cedar Street.  Celebrants 
will gather at 3PM for a 4:00 

March and Rally! 

Thank You to Brian Lambert at MinnPost, April 19, 2013, for this piece of Snark…. 

Prepare for bake sales in Minnetonka ... Tom Murphy of the AP says: “UnitedHealth Group, the largest provider of Medi-

care Advantage plans, warned Thursday that funding cuts for the privately-run versions of the federal Medicare program 

will force it to reconsider its expectations for earnings growth next year. CEO Stephen Hemsley told analysts that the 

government-subsidized coverage for elderly and disabled people faces a reimbursement cut of about 4 percent next 

year. That's on top of other possible federal funding reductions and an expected 3 percent rise in medical costs. ... 

Thursday's outlook warning came as UnitedHealth reported that its first-quarter earnings sank 14 percent, largely due to 

a lower gain the company recorded due to leftover insurance claims.”   Our Take: Poor United Health,  Aahhhhhh…. 

http://www.ipaidmytaxes.org
http://www.afscme.org/blog/5-things-your-tax-guy-didnt-tell-you


 

 

With six weeks to go in the session, Minne-

sota legislators now have nearly all the 

financial pieces before them — Gov. 

Mark Dayton’s full $37.9 billion 

budget and his $750 million bonding 

proposal, as well as nearly all the DFL’s 

omnibus budget bills. Now, they have to 

assemble them into a workable whole that 

will fund state programs and projects for 

the biennium that starts in July. 
 

Lawmakers also are juggling several contro-

versial policy measures — such as gun 

control and gay marriage — that they put 

forward before the budget deliberations 

pushed them aside. 
 

A lot still hangs in the balance. Will the 

Senate take over where Dayton left off and 

broaden the sales tax base? Will House 

Democrats be able to pass a background-

check provision to limit gun sales? Will the 

crumbling state Capitol get the massive 

public investment it needs? 
 

To date, the session’s biggest accomplish-

ment has been creation of a Minnesota 

health insurance exchange, a key compo-

nent in implementing the federal Affordable 

Care Act. 
 

Here’s a progress report on legislators’ 

other work and a look at where thing stand 

on some of the session’s biggest and most 

controversial bills: 
 

Budget and taxes 

By all indications, income tax hikes 

appear a certainty for Minnesota’s wealthi-

est residents as part of the state’s next two-

year budget. What will come of the numer-

ous other tax increases and changes Demo-

crats are considering is less clear. Gov. 

Mark Dayton’s budget calls for a fourth-tier 

$1.1 billion income-tax hike on the top 2 

percent of earners in the state, which makes 

up much of his overall $1.8 billion in new 

tax revenue. The House and Senate, which 

haven’t specifically outlined their tax pro-

posals, are aiming to raise $2.4 billion and 

$2 billion, respectively. DFL leaders in both 

bodies have said their plans will include 

income tax increases to erase the state’s 

$627 million projected budget deficit and 

make key investments in state programs. 

Senate Majority Leader Tom Bakk said the 

Senate has been discussing different scenar-

ios not limited to just the top 2 percent of 

Minnesotans. 
 

The House also will likely go above the 

governor and the Senate with a temporary 

surcharge aimed at paying back roughly 

$800 million the state borrowed from 

Minnesota’s school system. 
 

Aside from income taxes, Democrats are 

considering several other ways to raise 

revenue, ranging from cigarette tax 

hikes to a Senate proposal to broaden the 

sales tax to some services and clothing.  A 

Senate tax reform committee recommended 

lowering the sales tax rate from 6.875 

percent to 6 percent and broadening what’s 

covered to include such consumer services 

as haircuts, tattoos and car repairs. The 

governor, however, isn’t interested in the sales 

tax plan, and House Speaker Paul Thissen also 

gave it a lukewarm response. 
 

Bonding 

Gov. Mark Dayton has outlined a $750 million 

bonding bill, while the House has offered a 

differently focused $800 million package.  The 

fate of any bonding bill, however, rests fully with 

the minority Republican caucuses. Borrowing bills 

require 60 percent of a chamber to pass: 81 votes 

in the House and 41 in the Senate. That means 

nine Republican representatives and two GOP 

senators would have to join every Democrat in 

supporting a bonding bill to make it happen. 
 

Rep. Alice Hausman, the House bill’s chief author, 

said she wrote a statewide bill that spans every 

type of bonding project in order to earn wide-

spread legislative support. “The criticism they 

have is it’s too big,” Hausman said of bonding 

opponents. “Well, you can’t write a bill for every 

sector of public infrastructure, from higher ed to 

transportation to public safety and corrections, 

and for the entire state, and still have a bill that 

ends up small.” One major project — refurbish-

ing the state Capitol — has attracted bipartisan 

support. 
 

Transportation 

The House and Senate were ready to announce 

transportation proposals early that would have 

included a hike in the metro-area counties 

sales tax used to fund transit — 

which  Gov. Mark Dayton outlined in his budget 

— and a statewide gas tax increase.  But 

they quickly withdrew the plans once the gover-

nor reaffirmed his opposition to a gas tax in-

crease. The new Senate plan removed both tax 

proposals — in the name of equity between the 

metro and greater Minnesota — and the pro-

posed investment in roads, bridges and transit 

that would have come with them.  
 

Mayo Destination Medical Center 

Mayo Clinic’s massive build-out in Rochester — 

contingent on $585 million in state fund-

ing — doesn’t lack high-profile backers or 

people willing to put in the work. But it does lack 

a clear funding mechanism.   
 

Health and Human Services 

Health and Human Services will be the only 

budget sector to receive a significant cut if 

DFL legislative leaders have their way.  

Gov. Mark Dayton proposed a $145 million in-

crease in funding for HHS in his budget proposal, 

but both the House and the Senate have 

proposed $150 million reductions, making 

HHS the only sector other than transportation to 

receive a cut under the Democrats’ budgets in 

both chambers.  
 

Rep. Tom Huntley’s HHS bill caps HMO reserves 

and includes an increased hospital surcharge to 

slow state spending for health care, which is the 

largest-growing budget sector. It also includes 

new investments in mental health and 

wages for long-term care workers. The 

House and Senate would both spend roughly $11.2 

billion on HHS over the next two years, while 

Dayton is looking to spend $11.5 billion. 
 

Education 

Democrats agree that they want 2013 dubbed the 

“Education Session,” and they’ve offered the  

Minnesota State Revenues Ahead 

of Forecast in February and 

March 
By Joe Kimball | 04/11/13      
http://www.minnpost.com/political-agenda/2013/04/minnesota-state-

revenues-ahead-forecast-february-and-march 
 

The Minnesota Management & Budget 

office reports that state revenue in February 
and March was 6 percent higher than 

projected. 
 

Says the department's April update: 

Minnesotaôs net general fund revenues 
totaled $2.570 billion during February and 

March, $145 million (6.0 percent) more 

than forecast in February. 
...Individual income tax receipts were $57 

million (4.9 percent), more than 

anticipated. Higher than expected 
withholding receipts accounted for all the 

additional revenue. Much of that variance 

may reflect only one-time differences in the 
timing of receipts and not a stronger than 

anticipated economy. 
 

The update also included good news on the 

state jobs front: 
Strong employment growth in January and 

February has boosted Minnesota payroll 

employment to 2.780 million according to 
reports from the U.S. Department of Labor, 

8,000 more jobs than at the start of the 

recession in December 2007. Minnesota 
payrolls are now within 1,000 jobs of their 

February, 2008 all-time high. More than 

150,000 jobs were lost in Minnesota during 
the Great Recession. Nationally the 

employment recovery has not progressed as 

far. To date only about two-thirds of the 8.7 
million jobs lost have come back. 
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Budget Bills, Tax Plans, Guns and Gay 

Marriage a Big Part of Session’s Final Weeks 
By James Nord, MinnPost, April 15, 2013 

http://www.minnpost.com/politics-policy/2013/04/budget-bills-tax-plans-guns-and-gay-

marriage-big-part-session-s-final-weeks 

Note:  The Legislative  
Session is scheduled to 

adjourn on May 20th. 

money to prove it.  Gov. Mark Dayton has 

proposed $344 million in new funding for 

the state’s schools. The Senate, though, has 

proposed $356 million in additional state aid 

and the House wants to pump an additional 

$550 million into the system while also pay-

ing back the roughly $800 million school 

shift with a dedicated tax.  Even though 

the money is there, the rest of the education 

provisions are all over the map — with a few 

key exceptions. DFL leaders have allocated 

money for early-childhood education and all-

day kindergarten, so Minnesota’s youngest 

learners will likely come out of the session as 

big winners. It’s also clear the general educa-

tion funding formula will rise this year. The 

Senate and the governor are at the low end, 

with $100 million and $118 million proposed, 

respectively, while the House is advocating a 

much steeper $315 million increase. 
 

Higher Education 

Lawmakers crafting the state’s higher educa-

tion budget are happy to have significant new 

money to invest for the first time in years, but 

there’s a $100 million difference in the 

budget targets between the two cham-

bers. The Senate has proposed investing $250 

million in higher ed, while the House target is 

$150 million. 
 

Guns 

Gun legislation faces perhaps the most uncer-

tain future of any of the controversial policy 

issues that DFL lawmakers have brought 

forward this year. House Republicans are 

confident they can defeat any measure 

that includes expanding the background 

checks required to purchase firearms – the 

focus of current gun-control proposals. GOP 

representatives, with the help of rural Demo-

crats, were already successful in limiting the 

proposed background checks to firearms 

purchased at gun shows.  Sen. Ron Latz, who is 

leading the gun-control effort in the Senate, 

said he’s confident that a package that includes 

universal background checks will be able to 

pass his chamber. 
 

Gay marriage 

Two years of work by gay marriage advocates 

could come to floor votes in coming weeks as 

lawmakers decide whether to legalize 

same-sex marriage in Minnesota. By all 

accounts, such a vote would be very tight and 

largely along party lines, with most Democrats 

supporting the measure and most Republicans 

opposing it. The DFL legislative leadership has 

said it wouldn’t bring same-sex marriage bills 

up for a full vote until significant progress on 

the state budget has been made. Two key 

demographics control the fate of gay 

marriage legalization here: rural Democrats 

and Republican defectors. So far, a few rural 

Democrats in the Senate have indicated 

through a procedural vote that they might not 

support the legislation if it comes up for a full 

tally, and one high-profile Republican senator 

has come out in favor of the measure. 
 

Proposed legislation that would legalize civil 

unions, which gay-marriage advocates have 

opposed, also could confuse the issue.  

One of the best websites to subscribe to for news that 

affects workers across America is  

Workers Independent News at:  

Workers.Independent.News@gmail.com  
 

Some of their recent headlines include: 
 

Tax Credits to Subsidize Health Insurance 

Coming Soon 

Families USA Executive Director Ron Pollack says with 

enrollment coming in October for the Affordable Care 

Actõs health exchanges working middle class people 

will begin getting tax credits to subsidize health 

insurance premiums. The exchanges are being set up to 

make insurance more affordable for people who donõt 

get it through their employers. 
 

Florida Teachers Suing Over Constitution-

ality of 2011 Law 

Seven Florida teachers are suing the state over a 2011 

law that they allege is violating their Constitutional 

right to due process and equal protections. The com-

plaint claims that by eliminating tenure for new 

teachers, but not for older teachers, it creates an 

unequal class system in the schools. 
 

American Crystal Sugar Workers Vote to 

Accept the Latest Company Offer to End 

Lockout 

After being locked out for 20-months American Crystal 

Sugar workers have voted in favor of the companyõs 

final offer. This is the fifth time the workers had voted 

on a contract offer by the country with the previous 

four being rejected. The most recent contract was 

accepted with only 55 percent of the vote.  

http://www.minnpost.com/political-agenda/2013/04/minnesota-state-revenues-ahead-forecast-february-and-march
http://www.minnpost.com/political-agenda/2013/04/minnesota-state-revenues-ahead-forecast-february-and-march
http://www.minnpost.com/political-agenda/2013/04/minnesota-state-revenues-ahead-forecast-february-and-march


 

 

Is it reasonable, then, for the 

Legislature to look for reduc-

tions of $150 million?  “They 

have to,’’ he said. The Legisla-

ture, he continued, needs to 

look at new and creative ways 

of slowing down the rate of 

increase.  Further, Kiedrowski 

praised the state Department 

of Human Services for saving 

“hundreds of millions of dol-

lars” by bidding out contracts 

to nonprofit health insurers.  

   

State demographer Susan 

Brower in March concurred in 

a report to the Legislative 

Commission on Planning and 

Fiscal Policy on the impact of 

aging baby-boomers: “The 

aging population will place new 

pressures on the state budget, 

especially in the areas of health 

and long-term care,’’ she said.  

The age wave is a real concern 

in the future for Minnesota, 

according to experts at the 

Department of Human Ser-

vices, but not a major factor in 

the current budget. 

 

Costs in this budget request are 

driven by increased health care 

costs as well as more people 

needing help, due both to eco-

nomic factors as well as the 

state’s definition of who quali-

fies for that help, according to 

the department. Medical Assis-

tance is DHS’s largest pro-

gram.   

 

What about those budget cuts 

from Human Services Com-

missioner Lucinda Jesson’s 

perspective?  “We look for-

ward to seeing the specifics of 

the proposals. One billion 

dollars was cut from our budg-

et last biennium, and it is diffi-

cult to continue with cuts and 

still hold seniors, people with 

disabilities and kids harm-

less…” 

Getting a grasp on state budg-

et numbers is at least as mind-

boggling for most of us as 

trying to understand just how 

far Earth is from the sun -- 93 

million miles, btw.  Which 

should make it no surprise 

that Gov. Mark Dayton’s cur-

rent request for $11.5 billion 

for health and human services 

over the next two years had 

state House Speaker Paul 

Thissen gasping, 

“It’s going to swal-

low up our entire 

budget,” and DFL 

leaders in both 

the House and 

Senate wanting to 

downsize the 

number by $150 

million.  The 

HHS budget aids the needy, 

providing such services as 

food assistance, health care 

and childcare.    

 

Thissen talked of serving the 

poor and the vulnerable but 

finding “reforms” and 

“efficiencies in the system” 

and worried the HHS budget 

was growing too quickly to 

keep up with revenues coming 

in.  Such comments left Re-

publicans like Rep. Jim 

Abeler, past chair of the 

House Health and Human 

Services Committee, open-

mouthed with surprise and 

Rep. Thomas Huntley, DFL-

Duluth, current chairman of 

the House Health and Hu-

man Services Finance Com-

mittee, initially extremely up-

set.  By early this week Hunt-

ley had announced that 

though the task was neither 

“desirable” nor easy, the com-

mittee had made “significant 

reductions” “while protecting 

the most vulnerable Minneso-

tans….’’   

 

The 2012-2013 HHS biennium 

budget tallies at $10.65 billion 

and HHS expenditures make 

up the second-largest budget 

category after education.  That 

got us wondering: What’s be-

hind the HHS growth spurt? 

 

I talked to Jay Kiedrowski, sen-

ior fellow with the Public and 

Nonprofit Leadership Center at 

the Humphrey School of Public 

Affairs 

and -- 

more 

ger-

mane 

to our 

story -- 

 former 

co-

chair of 

the Minnesota Budget Trends 

Study Commission, which in 

January 2009 delivered a report 

to the Legislature on the impli-

cation of state demographic 

trends on the state budget. 

“What’s happening in Minneso-

ta is happening across the na-

tion,’’ Kiedrowski said. “The 

cost of providing health care for 

the poor and the elderly is in-

creasing far faster than the reve-

nues are increasing.’’  The rea-

sons for that, he says, are three-

fold: 

 

There are more baby 

boomers turning 65 and 

eligible for Medicare, with 

the low-income among 

them qualifying for Medi-

cal Assistance.  

Health care inflation rang-

es between 6 percent and 

8 percent. 

The Great Recession 

increased the numbers of 

people seeking financial 

aid, though those num-

bers are starting to come 

down, he said. 

 

AFSCME Members Have 

Been Busy This Session 

With Calling Events… 
 

Demand the MN House and 
Senate leadership re-do the 
Health and Human Service 
budget target!" 

 

When the DFL was the minority party for 

two years and the Republicans tried to 

slash public programs, they were 

outraged and angry. They kept reminding 

us, “Vote us in and we will change 

things.” “When we are in control, we will 

change things.” They are in control. Is 

there any change? We think, not wait we 

know nothing has changed. A question 

that you might want to ask, “Are the DFL 

picking up where the Republicans left 

off?”... Sadden? Disgusted? Let them 

know!  
 

Help get an increase to the 
MFIP/Welfare Grants this year! 

 

‘Poverty’-ville action: 

Monday, April 15 

12 noon to 1 pm 

MN State Capitol 
 

DFL brings more homelessness, hunger & 

poverty to Minnesota! 

DEMAND: Raise the Welfare Grants! 

Stops Cuts to Poor and Working People 
 

Join the Welfare Rights Committee and 

others in constructing a “Poverty-ville” 

— a homeless village to show how 

terrible these cuts have been under the 

Republicans and how bad they will 

continue to be under the Democrats’ 

budget proposals. If you can, bring 

large cardboard boxes, tarps, 

blankets and especially, children’s 

clothes, toys and blankets for the 

Poverty-ville homeless village. 
 

Raise the Welfare Grants! 

We call on MN politicians to end extreme 

poverty for 70,000 Minnesota’s children 

now. IT CAN BE DONE, if they pass HF433 

and SF165, which increase the MFIP 

(welfare) cash grants in MN for the first 

time in 27 years! 
 

Stop Cuts to Poor and Working 

People! 

In the years when the Republicans ruled, 

they tried to slash public programs and 

repress our rights. Now the Democrats 

are in control. Instead of doing the right 

thing, their current budget targets show 

that they have turned their backs on the 

poor, elderly and people with disabilities. 
 

Thank you Kim DeFramco, on Council 5 Facebook 
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Why is State Health and Human Services Spending 

Growing So Fast?  House Speaker Paul Thissen: “It’s going to swallow up our entire budget.”  

By Cynthia Boyd, MinnPost, April 11, 2013 
 http://www.minnpost.com/community-sketchbook/2013/04/why-state-health-and-human-services-spending-growing-so-fast 



 

 

In the nearly seven months  
since the Northwest hub 
opened, the work environment 
for its HSRs metñand contin-
ued to meetñsevere challenges 
that may have led to a climax in 
an all-NW HSR/HSPHD Upper 
Management meeting on 

Wednesday, April 17th. 
 

HSRs identified these primary 
issues, both in e-mails sent to 
upper management by Wa 
Yang and Carmen Jenkins, and 
in a strategizing pre-meeting 
set up through Local 34 Mem-

ber-at-Large Miguel Salazar: 

Work shifts that extend until 
the last client is seen, which 
sometimes pushes out to 

7pm and later; 

Decreasing HSR numbers at 
the Hubñafter being told 
there were supposed to be 
110 staff, they found they 
could work with 88, but by 
April 17, this was down to 
77ñwith the possibility of 

just 72 by May. 

Too little time to do case 
processing, as, due to their 
decreasing numbers, re-
sources are put on seeing 
clients and taking phone 
calls, many of which HSRs 
believe are resulting from 
client cases that are slow in 

getting processed. 
 

Upper Managementñincluding 
Rex Holzemer, Deborah 
Huskins, Don Sabre and Mark 
Lee, as well as EDMõs Kate Hef-
fernan and Pat Averyñlistened 
to the officeõs concerns and 

ideas for changing the situation, 
in a two -hour -plus meeting with 
over 60 Northwest HSRs. They 
pledged to provide similar op-
portunities on a quarterly basis, 
and they will be meeting with 
Union representatives and mem-
bers from the NW hub in Meet & 

Confer, May 2. 
 

In summarizing the meeting, 
Deborah Huskins noted that òin 
trying to put in place multiple 
changes simultaneously, there 
were unintended consequenc-
es.ó  She added that the Depart-
ment will have to fix the pro-
cessing problem.  Rex Holzemer 
immediately acknowledged that 
there was òa lot of hurt in this 
room.ó  He expressed apprecia-
tion for raising their voices, be-
cause itõs what a ôresults-based 
work environment is about.ó  He 
acknowledged that the Commis-
sioners do care about whatõs 
going on at the hub, as they 
hear from unhappy constituents 
and are concerned with what 
HSPHD is doing to get the cus-
tomer service system betterñ
óthat it can be what we need it 

to be.ó 
 

From VP Vicki Moore:  òAn hour 
of the Meet and Confer will be 
devoted to issues at the NW 
Hub. Staff from the NW Hub will 
be following up on issues raised 
at the All Staff Meeting and com-
mitments made for change. At 
this time, we know that an issue 
has been raised regarding the 
staffing numbers presented at 

the All Staff Meeting.ó  

Minnesota Public 
Pensions are Unique 
 

Article by: MARY VANEK, DAVE 
BERGSTROM and LAURIE HACKING   
Updated: April 11, 2013   
 

Public workers here bear more of 
the burden, and reforms have 
strengthened the plans. 
 

This is an excellent StarTribune 
commentary explaining why 
our Minnesota public pension 
system works ð and is still 

getting betteré. 
 

http://www.startribune.com/opinion/
commentaries/202614351.html  
 

Minnesota loses $1.9 billion a 
year in revenue because 
loopholes let transnational 

corporations hide income in 
offshore tax havens, the U.S. 
Public Interest Research Group 
says. We lose, too: We pay 
higher taxes to make up the 
difference, watch programs that 
benefit everyday people get cut, 
or watch local businesses 
struggle because theyõre not on 
a level playing field.  

 
 

Celebrating Pay Equity 
 

Usually, National Pay Equity 
Day points out the chronic pay 
gap between men and women. 

But for public -sector workers in 
Minnesota, there is no pay gap. 
Thatõs because of ground-
breaking legislation that 
AFSCME helped turn into reality 
30 years ago. On Tuesday, 
some of the people behind that 
achievement celebrated. 
òAFSCME is fiercely proud of 
that accomplishment,ó Council 
5 director Eliot Seide says. òItõs 

something to celebrate and 
protect.ó  
http://afscmemn.org/minnesota -celebrates-

reality-equal-pay 
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Resolving the Northwest Hub HSR Issues 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
Dear Sisters & Brothers - 

For years I’ve read the ‘thank you’ 

notes to Good & Welfare in our 

local newsletter.  I now find myself 

in the position of sending a similar 

note.  The day I returned home from 

the hospital following heart sur-

gery, I received a beautiful plant 

sent by the local… and later a “get 

well” card.  Both have been so 

welcome, and as boost to my mo-

rale.  Thank you so much! 
Thanks for thinking of me! 

Roger B. Day 

Minnesota Union Leadership Program Opportunity 
 

Are you a union leader, or would you like to learn how to be 
a union leader?  The University of Minnesota Labor Educa-
tion Service (LES) has announced a May 31, 2013 deadline 
for accepting applications to participate in the fourth year 
of this excellent program.   
 

Local 34 voted to support two applicants, and if you are 
selected, will pay for your full registration (and expenses 
incurred for the six sessions, scheduled from September 
25/27, 2013 to May 15, 2014).  Please let President 
Diederich know if you have submitted an application, or 
would like assistance in doing so.  If more than two Local 
34 members apply  and are acceptable candidates, the Lo-
cal will conduct a random drawing at the June E-Board 
meeting. 
 

2013-2014 topics include “Workers and Unions in the 21st 
Century”, “Building Member Power” and “Taking Leader-
ship in Your Union.”  Local 34’s attendees have included: 
Heather Hemmer, Kela Williams, Maslah Jama and Wes 
Volkenant.  For more questions, call 612-624-5020 or e-mail 
to:  les@umn.edu. 

AFSCME Mourns Tragic 

Human Cost of Boston 

Explosions 
April 16, 2013 

http://www.afscme.org/blog/afscme-mourns-

tragic-human-cost-of-boston-explosions 

Our thoughts and prayers are with 

the people of Boston. 
 

Yesterday, two bombs ripped 

through a crowd at the Boston 

Marathon, 

near the 

finish line, 

killing three 

people and 

injuring 176. 

In the hours 

since, many 

questions 

remain unan-

swered, but 

the human 

toll has been 

great. 
 

“It is still too 

early to 

know who 

detonated 

bombs in Boston yesterday,” said 

AFSCME Pres. Lee Saunders, “ but 

our hearts go out to those who lost 

family members and those strug-

gling with the injuries they suf-

fered.  “Words are always inade-

quate at a time such as this, but we 

share the sense of shock and sad-

ness that have reverberated 

throughout our country after this 

senseless act of violence.”…. 

Boston Public Works 

Department Employ-

ee and AFSCME Local 

445 member Steve 

Stapleton rushes 

back to the site of 

the bombings to 

assist other first 

responders and 

victims. (Photo 

courtesy AFSCME 

Council 93)  



 

 

find that one has not been 
done in years.  Without those 
reviews, there is nothing to 
use for comparison.  This is 
something that is so important 
that I am including the word-
ing from the HR Rules.   
 
Please read:  
HR Rules:  
http://www.hennepin.us/portal/site/HennepinUS/menuitem.b1ab75
471750e40fa01dfb47ccf06498/?vgnextoid=86f4822a9fe23210Vgn
VCM10000049114689RCRD  
 

SECTION 13 

PERFORMANCE APPRAISAL 
 

13.1 Requirements 

A written appraisal of each employee's 

performance shall be completed and shall 

assess the employee's performance results 

and methods. The appraisal shall be made by 

the employee's immediate supervisor, 

reviewed by the appointing authority or his/

her designee and reviewed and signed by 

the employee. Once the employee has 

signed the performance appraisal form, no 

deletions or additions may be made to the 

contents of the appraisal on past results or 

methods except as a result of the Human 

Resources Director's review. A copy of the 

appraisal, including a salary recommenda-

tion, shall be given to the employee at the 

time of signing and sent to the Human 

Resources Director who may review and, if 

necessary, take action to secure the adjust-

ment of the appraisal to conform to the facts 

obtained. Departments may design a perfor-

mance appraisal process to better reflect 

their organizational goals and performance 

expectations; prior to implementation, the 

process must be approved by the Human 

Resources Director. 

 

a. Review with the Employee 

The supervisor shall discuss the performance 

results and methods with the employee for 

the purpose of improving job performance, 

recognition of employee accomplishment 

(including recommended salary adjustment, 

if any) and certification of successful comple-

tion of probation. Where performance defi-

ciencies are identified, the supervisor shall 

include a detailed statement describing the 

steps necessary to correct these perfor-

mance deficiencies and the time period 

within which the deficiencies are to be 

corrected and set progress reviews for 

various times during the appraisal peri-

od.  The employee shall be given an oppor-

tunity to write a dissenting statement on any 

part of the appraisal with which he/she 

disagrees. The employee's statement shall 

be affixed to and become part of the ap-

praisal. When an appointing authority is 

considering an employee for appointment, 

he/she may review the employee's past 

Announcements : 
  
Katie Farber is retiring on 
May 3rd.  Please join me in 
thanking her for all her hard 
work as one of Local 34 un-
ion activists.  She has 
touched many of our lives 
over the years with her unbri-
dled enthusiasm for being a 
card carrying union member.  
She has never been shy 
about sharing the many rea-
sons why it is important to be 
in our union and talking about 
the benefits for you and your 
coworkers.  She has been a 
steward, a Membership Sec-
retary, a Member Action 
Team Coordinator, a political 
motivator, a phone bank 
guru, an avid parade marcher 
and a wonderful vocalist 
in the Labor Chorus.   I know 
that I have not hit on all of her 
union activities as that would 
fill up several newslet-
ters.  Katie is going to be 
missed as a Local 34 mem-
ber - now she has the oppor-
tunity to move on to the 
Council 5 Retirees Chapter (I 
wonder if they know what is 
coming their way???).   
Thank you Katie.   We all 
wish you well.   
  
Labor Education 
Services is taking 
applications for the 
2013 - 2014 Minne-
sota Union Lead-
ership Program.   
This program is 
designed to help 
union members become 
leaders as they learn about 
the labor movement, gain 
knowledge and skills to ad-
dress the challenges we are 
faced with and develop strat-
egies to deal with the issues 
we see in the workplace (see 
the complete information 
elsewhere in the newsletter).  
I strongly encourage anyone 
who is interested to talk to 
Heather Hemmer, Wes 
Volkenant, Kela Williams or 
Maslash Jama, our past and 
current participants as 

they will be able to give you 
their impressions of the pro-
gram. 
 
Taxes - hopefully you all were 
able to meet the April 15th 
deadline for filing your taxes.  I 
have no problem with paying 
taxes - as long as it a fair tax 
system.  Unfortunately for those 
of us who are faithful about 
meeting our tax obligations,  
there are any number of others 
who do not - big businesses 
who use offshore mail address-
es, corporations who utilize 
loopholes, etc.   If you are on 
Facebook, you probably 
saw daily Tax Dodger Trading 
Cards  from American for Tax 
Fairness addressing some of 
the more egregious tax dodg-
ers .  If you missed them, you 
can visit their website at 
www.americansfortaxfairness
.org  - itôs worth checking 
out.  My personal favorite was 
the one about Verizon - with the 
$7.3 billion tax subsidy they 
received for 2008 to 2012, we 
could have covered 1,077,491 
people on Medicaid.  New infor-
mation is added on a daily ba-
sis - get the facts and share 
them. 
  
Annual reviews or, as they are 

called on APEX, EPR 
(employee performance 
review),  are still an issue 
for our members.  Ac-
cording to the County 
Human Resource Rules, 
we are all supposed to 
have a salary review 

completed each year.  For 
those of us at the top of pay 
scale, it might not seem to be a 
concern ff one is not completed 
because it does not gain us 
anything monetarily.  However,  
it is a concern when a sea-
soned employee is being told 
that they are not meeting the 
performance standards for 
their job class, are put on a 
special performance plan 
and, far too often, end up in 
fear for their job.    When I ask 
about the most recent EPR 
and what was in the review,  I 

b. Schedule for Conducting Appraisals 

Performance appraisals shall be completed at 

the midpoint and end of the probationary  

period.  Thereafter, performance appraisals shall 

be completed as indicated in the Compensation 

Plan.  Additional performance appraisals may be 

completed at any time including, but not limited 

to, recognizing  outstanding service or to 

identify deficient performance. 

  

SECTION 5  

COMPENSATION PLAN  

d. last paragraph 
 

Each appointing authority and his/her delegated 

representative shall at least once a year review 

the salary of each employee to determine the 

employee's rate of pay within the salary range 

based on his/her performance and shall advise 

the employee in accordance with Section 13.1.  

  

 

If you have not had a review for 
several years, it might be a good 
idea to find out why that has not 
happened.  If you donôt know, or 
donôt have a copy of your 
reviews, you can go to Human 
Resources at the Government 
Center, and request to go over 
your employee file, and look at 
any reviews or other materials 
kept there. We have to watch out 
for ourselves and our well-being 
on the job.  We know how hard 
we are working and how much 
work we do.  We should have an 
acknowledgement of those 
accomplishments recorded.   
 
Negotiations  - we are working 
on our Local 34 supplemental 
proposal issues as well as 
our total contract proposal. If you 
would like a paper copy of our 
contract to review, just call me or 
send me an e-mail with your mail 
code and I will send one to 
you.  You can also view the 
contract on line on the Labor 
Relations site:  http://hennote1/
intranet/publications/
laborcontracts.nsf .  We will 
also take suggestions at our May 
1st General Assembly. 
  
I am hopeful that we will have 
spring weather by the time that 
you read this article, as we are 
once more experiencing winter 
weather with ósnoetô (snow/sleet) 
as I write this.  I found it highly 
amusing that on the day we had 
a test of the tornado warning 
system, we had a winter 
snowstorm.  Ah, Minnesota! 
 
Jean 
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President Diederichõs Column 

òIf Jean Ran the Worldó 

https://hcvpn.co.hennepin.mn.us/portal/site/HennepinUS/menuitem.b1ab75471750e40fa01dfb47ccf06498/,DanaInfo=.awxyCljtumysyL76+?vgnextoid=86f4822a9fe23210VgnVCM10000049114689RCRD
https://hcvpn.co.hennepin.mn.us/portal/site/HennepinUS/menuitem.b1ab75471750e40fa01dfb47ccf06498/,DanaInfo=.awxyCljtumysyL76+?vgnextoid=86f4822a9fe23210VgnVCM10000049114689RCRD
https://hcvpn.co.hennepin.mn.us/portal/site/HennepinUS/menuitem.b1ab75471750e40fa01dfb47ccf06498/,DanaInfo=.awxyCljtumysyL76+?vgnextoid=86f4822a9fe23210VgnVCM10000049114689RCRD
https://hcvpn.co.hennepin.mn.us/,DanaInfo=.awxyCerkyqlky4s269rDyu3B-2FGaEI-+
https://hcvpn.co.hennepin.mn.us/,DanaInfo=.awxyCerkyqlky4s269rDyu3B-2FGaEI-+
https://hcvpn.co.hennepin.mn.us/intranet/publications/,DanaInfo=.ahfpqsyk8+laborcontracts.nsf
https://hcvpn.co.hennepin.mn.us/intranet/publications/,DanaInfo=.ahfpqsyk8+laborcontracts.nsf
https://hcvpn.co.hennepin.mn.us/intranet/publications/,DanaInfo=.ahfpqsyk8+laborcontracts.nsf


 

 

Who We Are 
AFSCME’s 1.3 million members provide the vital services that make America happen. With mem-

bers in hundreds of different occupations — from nurses to corrections officers, child care providers 

to sanitation workers — AFSCME is the voice of the dedicated workers who take care of America, 

and is a leading advocate for all working families. 
 

Good and Welfare 
The Good and Welfare Committee was established to send remembrances to dues paying members at 

times of happiness or sorrow.  This includes marriages, the birth or adoption of a child, prolonged 

illness or hospitalization, or the death of a member, immediate family member or significant other – 

as defined in the Contract. 

In the case of surgery or prolonged illness, or for the birth or adoption of a child, flowers or plants 

can be sent to a member. In situations involving the death of a member or a death in the family of a 

member, memorials can be sent. (“Family” is defined the same as in Article 16 – Funeral Leave – in 

our contract; it includes: spouse, child, significant other, aunt/ uncle, father/ mother, sister/ brother, 

grandparent/ grandparent-in-law, grandchildren, niece/ nephew, or a person regarded as a member of 

the member’s immediate family).  In the event of members getting married, retiring, gaining U.S. 

citizenship, or for a death in the family of a member or in the case of the death of a member, a card 

can be sent to the family. 

Please send all requests for remembrances to the co-Chairs for the Good and Welfare Committee - 

Marcia Dietz (MC L890) or Merry Brigham (MC L890). The referrals must include the name of the 

member and the reason for your request.  If the request is for a plant or flowers, you will also need to 

include the person’s home phone number for delivery purposes. 

AFSCME Council 5 today announced its support for marriage equality and 
urged state legislators to extend the freedom to marry to same-sex couples 
throughout Minnesota. State legislators are within weeks of a controversial vote 
on SF925 and HF1054, which would make Minnesota the tenth state to legalize 
same-sex marriages. 
 
ñEveryone should be able to marry the person they love,ò said Eliot Seide, ex-
ecutive director of AFSCME Council 5. ñNo one should be singled out and de-
nied the economic protections and cultural privileges associated with matrimo-
ny. There is no substitute for marriage ï civil unions are separate and unequal.ò 

Seide explained the unionôs unanimous decision to support marriage equality: 
ñSame-sex couples pay taxes in Minnesota.  They vote here, run businesses 
here, and serve in our military.  They work hard and contribute to our communi-
ties, and they have children who deserve to grow up in stable families with mar-
ried parents.ò 

ñAFSCME has been on the frontlines of every struggle for human rights, civil 
rights and worker rights,ò said Seide. ñWe were 
the first union to join the campaign that success-
fully defeated the hurtful marriage amendment 
in 2012. Now itôs time for loving same-sex cou-
ples to have the freedom to marry in the state 
they call home.ò    

AFSCME Council 5 is a union of 43,000 workers 
who advocate for excellence in public services, 
dignity in the workplace, and opportunity and 
prosperity for all workers. 

Local 34 Internet  
Web Site Developer: 

John Herzog ς 
612-348-3013 

²ŜΩǊŜ ƻƴ ǘƘŜ 
Webτ

http://www.afscme
local34.org/        

To Contact the  
Newsletter Editor: 

Wesley Volkenant ς 
612-348-9592 

cwvolkenant@msn.com or 
Wesley.Volkenant@co.hennepin

.mn.us 

For Newsletter Distribution 
concerns contact: 
Rhonda Griffin at 

612-348-5919 

AFSCME Council 5 Business 
Representative: 

Matt Nelson 
651-287-0578 

matt.nelson@afscmemn.org   

Council 5 Contact Information: 

300 Hardman Avenue So. 

South Saint Paul, 

Minnesota  55075-2469 

(651) 450-4990 

Fax: (651) 450-1908 

AFSCME Council 5  
Delta Dental Questions 
Deb Cassidy (*New*) 

651-287-0508 
Deb.cassidy@afscmemn.org  

Next Local 34 Assembly 

MeetingτJune 5τ

5:30pm, HSB 110 
 

The following GA 

Meeting is Wednesday, 
July 10, 2013* - Note Change 
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AFSCME Supports Marriage Equality  
04/08/2013     CONTACT: Jennifer Munt, 651-357-8544     http://afscmemn.org/afscme-supports-marriage-equality 
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